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Dear friends, 
 

Pastors should come with a user’s guide. 
 

I know this from personal experience. Once, many, many moons ago I played timpani in a small Easter 
ensemble at my home church, Emmanuel Presbyterian Church, in Bedford, Texas. After what I’m sure 
was a dazzling performance, I left that service filled with the Easter spirit…so much so that I forgot all 
about taking that timpani with me such that I could return it to my high school the next day. 
 

So, I did what anyone would do. I called the pastor to get him to open up the church so I could remove 
the drums. On Sunday night. On Sunday night, the day of Easter worship.  
 

I was honestly surprised at the surly response I received. It was something along the lines of “You want 
me to do WHAT??” paired with several other creative, unprintable anatomically based suggestions of 
what I might do with said timpani.  
 

Of course today I have a good sense of why he responded the way he did. What I did was the equivalent 
of calling your accountant on April 15th and seeing if they wouldn’t mind coming over and helping you 
move some stuff you’ve been meaning to get to for a few weeks. Time and place, Ken, time and place… 
 

But I didn’t know that at the time, mainly because I didn’t know much about pastors. And I’m guessing a 
lot of you are in the same boat. Being a pastor is a wonderful and strange job, and there are as many 
ways of inhabiting the role as there are people. I had a pretty good sense of how to do this work before 
the pandemic. We found a new rhythm during the lockdown. But this strange hybrid season has been 
tricky. Am I physically in the office? When? Is it ok to email me, call me, or set up a time to meet? And 
what kinds of topics can I be helpful with anyway? Do I personally feel comfortable meeting people in 
person or traveling to see them either in a public setting or at their home? Can I visit you if you are in the 
hospital or care facility?  
 

These are good questions. Here’s a stab at giving you a very limited user’s guide to Pastor Ken during 
this phase of the pandemic.  
 

Office hours: I am coming into the office now on a limited basis. Most mornings I take the girls to 
school and then lead morning prayer from my home, and starting in February I will generally be physi-
cally present in the office on Mondays from 11-5; Tuesdays 11-2, and Wednesdays from 11-5. I do have 
some standing appointments at the office during these times, so if you want to make sure you can meet 
with me, please send me a note to schedule. If those hours don’t work for you, feel free to reach out any-
way- I can often be flexible. 
 

Can you email me, text me, and set up a time to meet with me? Of course. Sometimes, if I know there 
is something particularly challenging for you, I will proactively reach out to you, but if you know you 
would like prayer or counsel, please let me know you’d like to meet. I’ll do my best to make that happen. 
 

What kinds of things can we meet about? Pastors tend to have three kinds of conversations with folks. 
First off, what most pastors are best at is listening. So often we encounter folks wanting to give us advice 
or who hope they can help put us on the right track…which looks suspiciously like their track. How rare 
it is to bring up something you’re chewing on with one who is listening with curiosity rather than work-
ing on solutions immediately. Most of the time I find we aren’t even sure what we’re thinking or feeling 
until we begin to talk about it anyway. So, one of the best ways to use a pastor’s time is to be contem-
plating something and use this space to sound out your ideas without a ton of expectations or a need to 
arrive at an action plan. Second, pastors are a bit like Swiss army knives- we often know a little bit about 
a lot of things. You may have a need and know you need outside help, but you may not be sure where to 
turn. One of my favorite things is to sit with a person and be with them as they discover what they are 
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really needing to work on and then pairing them with the right health care provider or mental health  
specialist. Third, pastors are ALWAYS happy to talk with you about questions you have regarding your 
experience of God, the interpretation of a troubling Biblical passage, the workings of the church, or to pray.  
Although, I will issue a warning if you would like to talk about something you think the church should be 
offering that it isn’t…many pastors including this one will probably want to know just how much time and 
energy you are willing to expend in making such an offering happen. The more you are willing to lead, the 
more interest and support you will find. 
 

Do I feel comfortable seeing folks in person? Absolutely. I’m fully vaccinated which means two shots 
plus a booster currently. I feel comfortable seeing folks in my office without masks or meeting offsite. I am 
more than happy to chat on the phone or meet on zoom as well.  
 

Can I visit you in a hospital or care facility? This has been one of the hardest challenges of COVID.  
I cannot visit you in a hospital setting. I have been able to visit some people in some senior care/
rehabilitation centers, but this is on a case by case basis. Some folks allow for it, but most still do not, 
understandably. I suspect these things will shift as the pandemic ebbs and will, hopefully, morph into an 
endemic.  
 

TPC 2022 BUDGET 
As the Treasurer for the last several years, I want to put the budget for this year in context so that all  
members of the congregation have a clear picture of where we stand financially.   
 

The budget process.  We begin developing the budget for the following year in September by asking the 
Session to submit projected expenses for their areas of responsibility in the year ahead (e.g. personnel, 
building & grounds, administration, mission, etc.).  The totals of the expenses are presented to the congre-
gation at the start of the Stewardship campaign, typically with an “ask” of increasing pledges by X%.  After 
the conclusion of the campaign, the Finance Committee takes the total of all received pledges and considers 
that as a firm base for our income.  Other sources of income (non-pledged income, per capita contributions, 
prior year surplus, and facility rental) are estimated and added to the pledged amount.  This sum is then 
compared to the amount that Session has requested.   
 

For 2022, the gap between Session requests and total estimated income was too large.  The primary reason 
is that the amount of pledged income was noticeably lower than in past years.  The erosion of the number 
of pledging units has been a multi-year fact; however, the drop this year was larger.  There are several  
reasons for this:   

as evidenced by all the pictures on the Memorial Wall in the sanctuary, we have lost many members, 
some of whom were substantial contributors;  

members have moved out of the area due to job opportunities;  
members have retired from their professions and altered their budgets;  
we are a community of faith that depends on personal interaction and the pandemic over the last two 

years has fractured group and personal interactions; 
people have lost contact with the church due to closure of the church caused by the pandemic.  

 

The requirement to have a balanced budget led the Finance Committee to recommend:  
a series of reductions to Session’s requests,  
eliminate any cost of living pay increases,  
consume the entire 2021 surplus, and  
take the unprecedented action of dipping into reserves.   

 

While we have, at times, used the general fund prior year surplus to balance the budget, we have 

seldom used other financial reserves beyond that to balance.  We did so this year.  We all need to 
understand that this is not sustainable.  We cannot keep “eating our seed corn” and remain financially  
viable.  We know that future capital expenses are looming.  Without the general and capital reserves set 
aside for these expenses, we compromise our ability to carry out our primary mission.   
 

          Chip Kyle, Treasurer  
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AN OPPORTUNITY TO CONNECT 
You are invited to an informal gathering after worship on Sunday, February 6 from 2 to 5 pm at the  
pavilion at Charbonneau. The pavilion is a large covered outdoor area with heaters, tables and chairs, and it 
is easy to socially distance.  Bring a snack to share and $5 for each attendee (waived if you live in Charbon-
neau).  Children are welcome. Masks required when not eating.  Parking is available near the golf club pro 
shop (the pavilion is down the sidewalk from the pro shop).  Questions?  Please contact Carolyn Hale 503-
804-9203 or halec@teleport.com. 
 
UPDATE ON WOMEN’S RETREAT 
Given so many unknowns of what June might look like, plans may flex a bit on the June Women’s  
Retreat.  More details will be forthcoming from the committee. 
 
LENTEN BIBLE STUDY SESSIONS 
There are still slots available for the Evening Zoom Bible Study, which will be held Thursdays from 7:00-
8:30 pm, starting March 3 and ending April 14.  Lent in Plain Sight by Jill Duffield will be the study 
guide.  If you are interested in attending this evening session, please contact Judy Nix: jcnix@comcast.net 
or 503-735-5127. 
 
COFFEE CONNECTIONS 
These will be small group gatherings for socializing – held either in member homes or a coffee place 
(outside preferred). They will be held on a variety of days and times, to accommodate member schedules, 
including day, Saturday, and evening, if there is enough interest.  They will start in March.         Judy Nix 

 
It's that time of year and Tualatin Food Pantry needs our help! Whatever 
team you're cheering for, let's cheer for TEAM TPC! Please bring cans of 
hearty soup to the church Saturday, February 12 or Sunday,  
February 13. We will offer 2 drop off times. For every 5 cans of soup you 
bring, you will receive a raffle ticket! We're offering 5 prizes! 

 
Saturday, February. 12 -- Drop off times 10:00 a.m. - 12:00 p.m. at TPC front doors. 
Sunday, February 13 -- Drop off times 9:30 a.m. - 11:30 a.m. at TPC front doors. 
      GO TEAM!  Susan Cameron on behalf of the Deacons 
 

BLOOD DRIVE--Tualatin Presbyterian Church - Tuesday, February 15, 1 to 6:30 pm 
To schedule your appointment, or for more information, please call 1-800-RED-CROSS 
Or visit www.redcrossblood.org; Sponsor Code: STWCAC 
 

Streamline your donation experience and save up to 15 minutes by visiting Red-
CrossBlood.org/RapidPass to complete your pre-donation reading and health history 
questions on the day of your appointment.  Questions?  Talk to Scott Cameron. 

 
FAMILY PROMISE is opening a “Clothing Closet” for our guests. Many of 
them come with only the clothes on their backs and need clothing ASAP. 
TPC is holding a clothing drive in the month of February to help solve this 
issue. Please help by donating clean, gently used clothing in all sizes from 

infant to adult. New socks and underwear are also appreciated. Donations can be placed in the bins in the 
narthex at church or call one of us to come pick them up. Thank you! 
     Pam Bowen  503-407-2945 and Derrilyn Bayha. 661-747-8447 
 
Dear Tualatin Presbyterian Church, 

Thank you for all you do for FPTV!  We continue to be overwhelmed by how generous you are with your 
time and financial gifts.  Your support goes a long way to serve the needs of our families on their path to 
housing.  We truly appreciate you partnership.   

                                            With gratitude, Elise (Elise Schaff Laubach, Fund Development Manager) 

mailto:halec@teleport.com
mailto:jcnix@comcast.net
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2022 Schedule for TPC Readers 
 

There is nothing like a good book to enjoy on these rainy winter days! If you like reading and talking about 
the books you read, we invite you to join one of the two TPC Readers groups. Both groups meet on Zoom 
once a month on Thursday mornings from 10 to 11:30 AM—one group meets on the Second Thursdays, the 
other gathers on the Third Thursdays. Priscilla Hagan facilitates our lively virtual discussions. We read all 
fiction and try to choose books that encourage spiritual reflection. 
 

Here are the book selections for 2022. We’d love to have you join our discussion groups—small 
groups are a great way for newer members to connect and for longer-term members to reconnect. Please 
contact Priscilla Hagan (503-620-8275), Carolyn Hale (503-804-9203), or Jean Martin (971-244-5001) if 
you would like to participate so we can add you to the Zoom link email list. If it’s not possible for you to 
Zoom with us, check out our list of books for 2022 to add to your personal reading list! 
 

 
 

Book Selections for 2022 

Month Title Author Pages Subject 

February 
2022 

Dancing at the Rascal 
Fair 

Ivan Doig 405 Immigrant brothers seek 
new lives in Montana 
but end up in conflict 

March Sooley John Grisham 368 South Sudanese basket-
ball player comes to 
play in North Carolina 

April Four Winds Kristin Hannah 464 Depression Era woman 
leaves Dust Bowl for 
new life in California 

May Standard Deviation Katherine  
Heiney 

336 Hilarious novel about 
love, marriage, and 
paths not taken 

June The Widows of  
Malabar Hill 

Sujata Massey 432 1920s India murder 
mystery solved by one 
of first female lawyers 

July Still Alice Lisa Genova 352 Cognitive psychologist 
professor, diagnosed 
with Alzheimer’s  
disease 

August This Is Happiness Niall Williams 400 Western Ireland sea-
board town changes 
when electricity arrives 

September The Water Dancer Ta-Nehisi 
Coates 

416 Hiram Walker uses his 
mysterious power to  
escape from slavery 

October The Book Woman of 
Troublesome Creek 

Kim Michele 
Richardson 

320 1930s Kentucky Pack 
Horse Library Project, 
blue-skinned people! 

November Lightning Strike William Kent 
Krueger 

400 1963. Father and son 
determine suicide of 
Ojibwa man is murder 

January 
2023 

My Abandonment Peter Rock 240 13-year-old girl and her 
father live off the grid in 
Forest Park 
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Family Promise Tualatin Valley had over 500 referrals in 2021! This is more than double what we had in 
the previous year. 2021 was a year of growth. The staff doubled from a year ago to 10 employees. We 
opened the cold weather shelter in November and have a full program of 21 households now. FPTV  
provides housing and food for these people and gets them case managers to procure the services they need. 
We recently found out the cold weather program will be open into April instead of March. 
 

The shelter program currently has14 households. In 2021 Tualatin Presbyterian Church provided over 228 
volunteer hours and 5040 meals to 58 adults and 61 children. We also provided Christmas presents for 
families consisting of coats, gloves and hats and a personal gift. We helped 40 families enter stable housing 
and 90% of them have been able to remain in their homes. In addition to the shelter folks, we have been 
able to help many others with rental assistance to keep them from losing their housing and provide items 
and services so they can continue to be housed. 
 

All together FPTV donated over 45,000 meals!!  This is a huge accomplishment and we couldn’t have 
done it without YOU! We have logged over 1500 volunteer hours from individuals from 15 different 
churches and civic organizations. 
 

TPC will continue to provide meals in 2022 and we appreciate the donations to allow us to contribute to 
this mission. Our next opportunity to donate food is March 28, 2022. 
   Pam Bowen, pamelaabowen@gmail.com     and Derrilyn Bayha, dabayha@mac.com 
 
 
FOUNDATIONS OF CHRISTIAN LEADERSHIP INNOVATION GRANT 
Last spring, the Calvin Institute of Christian Worship Grant committee produced four sets of windows for 
Advent, Lent, Easter and Ordinary time. An idea for a fifth set of windows – The Miracles of Jesus was 
considered by the grant committee as well, but the team was not able to find a suitable artist to design the 
windows at that time.  
 

Sarah Beck, Director of Family Ministries, applied for a $3,500 grant offered by Duke Divinity, Founda-
tion of Christian Leadership program to design and implement a creative project in the church. She wrote 
the grant for “Post-Pandemic Art Expression through the Miracles of Jesus.” Jeff Cameron agreed to work 
with Elie (George) Inglesby to design and create images of the five miracles of Jesus: Turning Water Into 
Wine, Healing the Paralyzed Man, Calming the Sea, Feeding the 5,000, and Raising Lazarus from the 
Dead.  Jeff Cameron also took responsibility for formatting and printing the five windows. Elie is currently 
a sophomore majoring in illustration at George Fox University.  
 

In the sanctuary and narthex we are hosting an art exhibit of works created during the pandemic, as well as, 
a wall of remembrance to honor those we’ve lost during the pandemic. 
        Sarah Beck, Director of Family Ministries 

 
SUNDAY, JANUARY 9 - RON FABBRO’S LAST DAY 
After sixteen years, Ron Fabbro has decided it’s time to stop commuting to TPC.  His last 
day was Sunday, January 9.  Ron played the prelude and the postlude.  Everyone stayed 
seated during the postlude; no one moved until Ron finished playing.  During the morning 
worship service, Pastor Ken thanked Ron for his years of  service and for his friendship.  
We will miss you, Ron. 
 

CONGREGATIONAL MEETING, Sunday, January 23 after morning worship 
During the congregational meeting there was a financial report and presentation of the budget, approval of 
Ken’s Terms of Call, and election of members to the nominating committee: Elder: Dave Backen, Deacon: 
Carolyn Hale, At-Large: Scott Cameron and Cackie Kyle. 

 

 
Marian Smith died on January 3, 2022. 
Maureen Richardson died on January 21, 2022. 

mailto:pamelaabowen@gmail.com
mailto:dabayha@mac.com
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Sun Mon Tues Wed Thu Fri Sat 

  1 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
 

2 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
10 am Loving 
Stitches 
7 pm Vocal Choir 
Rehearsal 

3 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
 

4 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 

5 
 

6 10 am in-person, and 
on-line worship at  
www.tpcspirit.org 
Also on Facebook and 
YouTube 
2-5 pm Informal Gath-
ering at Charbonneau 

7 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
 

8 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
7 pm Stephen 
Ministry/Zoom 

9 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
7 pm Vocal Choir 
Rehearsal 

10 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
10 am  TPC  
Readers/Zoom 
7 pm bell choir 

11 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 

12 
Souper  
Bowl of 
Caring 

13  10 am in-person, 
and on-line worship at  
www.tpcspirit.org 
Also on Facebook and 
YouTube 
 

Souper Bowl of Caring 

14 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
7 pm  Deacon 
Meeting 

15 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
1-6:30 pm Red 
Cross Blood Dr. 
7 pm Session 
Meeting 

16 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
10 am Loving 
Stitches 
7 pm Vocal Choir 
Rehearsal 

17 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
10 am  TPC  
Readers/Zoom 
7 pm bell choir 

18 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 

19 
 

20  10 am in-person, 
and on-line worship at  
www.tpcspirit.org 
Also on Facebook and 
YouTube 
 

21 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 

22 9 am prayer 
on Zoom 
March newsletter 
deadline 
7 pm Stephen 
Ministry/Zoom 

23 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
7 pm Vocal Choir 
Rehearsal 

24 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 
7 pm bell choir 

25 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 

26 

27  10 am in-person, 
and on-line worship at  
www.tpcspirit.org 
Also on Facebook and 
YouTube 

28 
9 am prayer on 
Zoom 

     

Worship with us on line, Sundays at 10 am.   
Go to the church website, www.tpcspirit.org, or Facebook, or YouTube. 

To leave a message, call 503-692-4160. 

FEBRUARY 
BIRTHDAYS 
02-Macy James 
06-Peggy Gibbons 
07-Dale MacHaffie 
07-Patrick Mauer 

11-Tom Hahn 
11-Jason Love 
14-Ayen Owen 
16-Alexis Holland 
16-Keith Taylor 
19-Mary Ortez 

20-Craig Bowen 
20-Arielle Mazzuca 
21-Chip Kyle 
24-Lynne Bolton 
25-Cathy Chase 

FEBRUARY TUALATIN PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH CALENDAR 
For the latest calendar updates, go to www.tpcspirit.org and click on EVENTS. 

TPC 2021 
FINANCIALS 

Actuals Budget Dollar 
Difference 

Operating Income 
Year to Date 12/31/21 

$394,567 $408,870 ($14,303) 

Operating Expenses 
Year to Date 12/31/21 

$369,373 $408,870 $39,497 

http://www.tpcspirit.org


 
TUALATIN PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 

9230 SW Siletz Drive, Tualatin, OR  97062 
 Phone: 503-692-4160  Email: office@tpcspirit.org 

Web Address: www.tpcspirit.org     We’re also on Facebook. 
 

 Worship Service – Sundays at 10 a.m. in person, and on line at www.tpcspirit.org 
 

Pastor:  The Rev. Dr. Ken Hood 
Parish Associate:  The Rev. Dr. Richard Wiggers 
 
Elders: Dave Backen, Sandy Gurney, Lynne Neilson, Judy Nix, Greg Owen, Carolyn Pursinger, Patrick Ramos,  
Ian Swanson 
Deacons: Derrilyn Bayha, Susan Cameron, Linda Fukasawa, Carolyn Hale, Jason James, Dianne Lemmon, Karen Ramos, 
Herb Richardson, Sheri Schipporeit, Beth Schulke, Kerry Weaver, Rob Wiesenthal and Rosemary Willis. 
 
Director of Family Ministries: Sarah Beck Cookie Coordinator: Sue Hayhurst 
Financial Assistant: Mike Shiffer Fellowship Director: Barbara Crall 
Administrative Assistant, Newsletter Editor: Susan Springer Hospitality Coordinator: Bonnie Nord 
Director of Music Ministries: Emily Bavaro Membership Coordinator: Diane Paetsch 
Accompanist: Open Men’s Fellowship Group Coordinator: Mike Weaver 
Bell Choir Director: Debbie Ivanov Parish Nurse: Susan Fee 
Building and Grounds Caretaker: Open Prayer Chain: Greg Imus 
Art Director: Chris Robertson Technology Chair: Open 
Bereavement Committee Chair: Barbara Crall Treasurer: Chip Kyle 
Blood Drive Coordinator: Scott Cameron Tuesdays Treasures Coor: M&M Shiffer, Denise Collins 
Clerk of Session: Craig Bowen Video Editor: Rob Thompson 
 Wedding Coordinator: Stacy Mauer 
 

The office is open limited hours.  Can leave voice message at 503 692-4160.  We will get back to you. 

FEBRUARy 

2022 

9230 SW Siletz Drive 
Tualatin, OR  97062 

SO CLOSE... 
 

Have you ever heard yourself mutter,"so 
close?" I know I have. I've found myself "so 
close" in situations too many to count. 
These last few months I have been grum-
bling and mumbling much more about this 
seemingly never ending pandemic. Last 
summer I recall having that sweet taste of 
normalcy growing more possible. We at-
tended an outdoor service at church. I had a 
friend over who visited inside our home and we went to a 
friends for dinner. It was marvelous. 
 

We have been in the position of radical quarantining due to the 
heath of a grandson  born very prematurely. This has not been 
hard to do because we love him. In the few sweet months prior to 
Omicron we allowed ourselves to dream of, and to plan for, times 
we could, as a family, venture back out in the world. A trip to 
Hawaii where he would sink his chubby feet into the warm sand 
for the very first time. A family gathering where the rest of the 
family would finally meet him in person. Those plans have had to 
be placed on the back burner and it makes me sad. 
 

We as a country were so close to (if not ending it) finding a way 
to coexist with the virus. Dave and I watch church from home 
each Sunday and are so warmed by the way this community is 
handling safety. I see postings of churches that refuse to mask, 
pictures of hundreds of people crowded in together, completely 
ignoring the guidelines put in place for the greater good. It is a bit 
hard not to be bitter about this. I want to yell, "Don't you see what 
you are doing…don't you care?" Instead I keep telling myself how 
fortunate I am to be a member of a congregation that cares enough 
to make sacrifices, that knows it's not about just me, but we. TPC 
is the beautiful place it was all the years before this pandemic and 
it will be for all of the years to come.  A place that knows we can 
land this thing and we will have not added to the grief and suffer-
ing in this world, but will have been a part of the healing. 
 

We are just one wingspan away.                                                                                 
Rebecca Backen 

http://www.tpcspirit.org/

